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April 7, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance adopting the 2005 sewer rate and setting the 2005 capacity charge.  The contracts with our component sewer agencies require that King County adopt the 2005 sewer rate by June 30, 2004.  Also enclosed in this transmittal package are the supporting documents required by Financial Policy 13 in K.C.C. 28.86.160.

I am pleased to transmit a proposed King County monthly sewer rate of $25.60 per residential customer equivalent (RCE) and a capacity charge of $28.50 for 2005, with the intention of holding the sewer rate stable through 2006.  The very good news is that as a result of sound financial practices, low interest rates and continued cost savings and operating efficiencies identified by our employees, we are able to propose a sewer rate which we can hold for two years at roughly the same level as the division forecasted in last year’s rate forecast for a single-year rate.  The table below identifies the substantial rate savings in my 2005/06 rate proposal forecast as compared with last year’s sewer rate forecast.
	
	2005
	2006
	2007

	2004 Adopted Rate Forecast
	$25.57
	$27.60
	$29.54

	2005/06 Rate Proposal
	$25.60
	$25.60
	$28.55


These rate proposals have been developed pursuant to the County’s adopted financial policies for the wastewater utility and they continue our commitment to rate stability, predictability and equity, while providing the revenues and debt service coverage needed to preserve the utility’s credit rating and assure access to capital markets to meet our capital needs.  Thanks to the prudent financial policies that we have established and implemented, our high revenue bond ratings have recently been reaffirmed by both Moody’s and Standard and Poor’s, two of the premier national rating agencies.  Our continued favorable debt ratings are essential to keeping down costs of the planned borrowing needed to finance the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP). 

An increase in the sewer rate for 2005 has been anticipated following the three-year rate of $23.40 that has been in effect from 2002 through 2004.  This rate was based on a forecast that did not capture the duration and severity of the regional economic downturn of the past three years.  This contributed to a significant drop in the commercial and industrial RCE base, reducing our operating revenues by $18 million over the rate cycle.  We have been able to maintain our commitment to the $23.40 monthly rate the past three years primarily as a result of three factors: (1) implementing the Productivity Initiative, which has held operating expenses down by a combined total of $20.3 million from 2001 through 2003; (2) taking advantage of historically low interest rates to refinance a significant portion of the utility’s debt; and (3) controlling the skyrocketing energy costs at the South Treatment Plant that occurred during the 2000/2001 energy crisis, by securing a favorable energy rate and by finding innovative ways to conserve energy use.

After consultation with our local customers, I am proposing a capacity charge of $28.50 as an intermediate step in implementing the County’s adopted “growth pays for growth” policies.  This rate reflects assumed savings that may be achieved through value engineering and phasing of our capital program currently under evaluation in the Wastewater Treatment Division.  Value Engineering (VE) consists of bringing in outside experts in the field to critique project design and costs, and identify potential cost saving alternatives.  Because all the results of the VE analysis will not be available in time for action on the 2005 sewer rate and capacity charge, we make the interim assumption that most of the potential VE savings will be achieved, thus supporting a lower capacity charge.  As these proposals go through further analysis and review, they will be evaluated for possible conflicts with design criteria, performance goals and possibly other proposals.  Through this process, some of the proposals may be rejected or modified leading to less than the maximum assumed savings.  Throughout 2004 we will complete the VE feasibility work, bring forward amended projects and policies as necessary to effectuate potential savings.  It is anticipated that not all savings will be achieved, and the capacity charge may need to be raised again next year. 

Key Assumptions/Financial Forecast

As required by Financial Policy 13 in K.C.C. 28.86.160, enclosed for Council review is a detailed financial forecast for the wastewater utility for 2004-2009 (Attachment 1), as well as a table outlining the key assumptions used in developing the proposed sewer rate (Attachment 2).  The remainder of this transmittal letter provides the discussion of critical forecasting factors and policy options that are also required by Financial Policy 13.

1.
Bond Structuring & Rate Stabilization

Due to a favorable bond market, since 2001 we have refinanced over $650 million in bonds, reducing annual debt service payments by $2.6 million.  In addition to the actual dollar savings realized, we have used these refinancings as an opportunity to retire debt with requirements that hindered the ability to efficiently manage multiple year sewer rates. 

My rate proposal contains two items that were not allowed under the old bond covenant requirements.  First, the proposal assumes the use of surety bonds in lieu of cash reserves for all new bonds issued through 2008.  A surety bond is an insurance product guaranteeing that bondholders are paid in the event that operating revenues are not sufficient.  Previously, we were required to maintain cash reserves equal to one year’s debt service to provide this same guarantee.  Based on current economic condition, it is more cost-effective to purchase the surety bonds, which results in rate savings of $0.25 on the monthly sewer rate.

Second, this rate proposal includes the creation of true rate stabilization reserve in 2005 of $9.25 million, which allows the deferral of recognizing operating revenues from 2005 to 2006.  In past multi-year rates, this type of reserve was not available to the County due to old parity bond covenant restrictions that have now been removed as a result of recent refinancings.  This change has been anticipated by the wastewater utility financial policies previously approved by the Regional Water Quality Committee (RWQC) and the County Council, which include the following language in Financial Policy 12, establishing the goal of multi-year rate stability:

“King County should attempt to adopt a multi-year sewer rate to provide stable costs to sewer customers.  If a multi-year rate is established and when permitted upon retirement by the county of certain outstanding sewer revenue bonds, a rate stabilization reserve account shall be created to ensure that adequate funds are available to sustain the rate through completion of the rate cycle.”

In a March 5, 2004 letter to the County Council, the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee (MWPAAC), recommended departing from the multi-year rate policy in setting the 2005 rate because of uncertainties about the ultimate capital cost estimates and phasing of Brightwater and other capital projects.  After serious consideration of MWPAAC’s recommendation, I have decided to propose a two-year sewer rate, for the following reasons:

1. Although it is true that the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) continues to refine the capital cost estimates and phasing assumptions for Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP) implementation, the potential savings would primarily affect the capacity charge – not the RCE rate – due to the County’s “growth pays for growth” policies.  The RCE incorporates capital cash-flow estimates for only the next couple of years, whereas the value engineering currently underway to refine RWSP project estimates has a longer horizon.  For this reason, I do concur with MWPAAC’s recommendation for an intermediate step approach in setting the capacity charge for 2005 (described in detail below).  However, I do not believe this ongoing effort to refine capital cost estimates warrants a single-year RCE rate, since the capital projects included in the RCE rate for 2005/06 are not subject to the value engineering effort.

2. With the availability now for a true rate stabilization reserve, we can actually achieve a significant smoothing of anticipated rate increases by adopting a multi-year rate, as illustrated in the table below, comparing projected single-year rates, our proposed two-year rate, and what a two-year rate would have been if the true rate stabilization reserve were not available.  The table also shows a three-year rate scenario, for comparison purposes.

	
	2005
	2006
	2007

	Single-Year Rate
	$24.45
	$26.70
	$28.55

	Two-Year Rate W/O Reserve
	$26.55
	$26.55
	$28.40

	Two-Year Rate With Reserve (proposed)
	$25.60
	$25.60
	$28.55

	Three-Year Rate With Reserve
	$26.70
	$26.70
	$26.70


Historically, under our old parity bond covenants, revenues earned in one year could only be recognized in that year, forcing all excess operating revenues to go to funding capital projects.  While this reduced the utility’s immediate borrowing needs, the resulting reduction in debt service had only a modest impact on the subsequent year’s rate.  With a true rate stabilization reserve, excess revenues generated in the first year of a multi-year rate can be treated as operating revenues for the subsequent year.  These revenues therefore can be applied directly to debt coverage requirements in the subsequent year, which allows a substantial reduction of the multi-year rate.

I remain committed to the principle of rate stability in setting the sewer rate.  In developing this proposal, I also considered a three-year rate, but since that would require a rate increase of nearly 15 percent, I have opted for the two-year rate scenario, which results in a lower increase in 2005.  The predictability associated with the County’s policy and past practice of establishing multi-year rates, even without a true rate stabilization reserve, has benefited the region’s sewer ratepayers.  Moreover, over the past decade WTD has kept rates low as illustrated in the attached graph (Attachment 3), which demonstrates that the sewer rate has grown only by slightly more than the general inflation rate since 1995.  This was accomplished in spite of the significant growth in the capital program and in spite of the spike in energy costs experienced in 2000/2001.  We will continue to keep rates as low as possible and, with the rate stabilization reserve now available to us, we should continue this practice of providing rate stability to our customers.
As required by Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 71 (FAS 71), I have included a provision for rate stabilization in the rate ordinance.  The amount will be placed in a rate stabilization reserve during 2005 and used in 2006 or a future year to stabilize the sewer rate.  The amount will meet WTD’s debt service coverage policy of at least 1.15 on total debt in both years.  As suggested by the bond rating agencies, the sewer rate also meets debt service coverage of at least 1.0 in 2006 without the rate stabilization reserve included.  The reserve amount estimated in this forecast is $9.25 million.

2.
Capital Program

Relative to the adopted 2004 sewer rate of $23.40, the wastewater capital program and associated debt-financing assumptions drives about 70 percent of my proposed rate increase.  The capacity charge revenues that will allow growth to pay for growth will accrue over the entire 30-year period of the RWSP.  Key to my rate proposals is my continued commitment to capital cost containment while implementing the RWSP.  At the same time, the proposal implements the significant capital investments in basic sewage treatment infrastructure needed to protect public health, the environment and the economy.

The financial forecast included in this transmittal presents capital program cash requirements of $223.3 million in 2005 and $223.5 million in 2006.  This is a $27.3 million reduction from projections made during the 2004 rate forecast of $230.2 million for 2005 and $243.9 million for 2006.  These reductions reflect increasingly stringent review of capital projections, realizing cost reductions, identifying advantageous project phasing to minimize rate impacts, and continual review of planning assumptions.  

The current proposal reflects WTD’s ability to successfully and efficiently complete capital projects.  In recent rate forecasts, we had assumed an accomplishment rate of 75 percent.  WTD’s recent experience has exceeded this level, as illustrated in the attached table (Attachment 4).  We are therefore assuming an accomplishment rate of 85 percent in the rate forecast in order to assure adequate revenues are available to support the capital program.  If the accomplishment rate were set at 90 percent, the RCE rate would need to be $25.78; at 95 percent the rate would need to be $25.96; and at a 100 percent, the rate would need to be $26.15.   I believe that 85 percent represents a prudent assumption in light of WTD’s recent actual performance relative to capital budgets.

Other key assumptions with respect to the capital program govern the cost of borrowing to support the projected capital outlays during the rate period.  We are assuming that interest rates for future bond issues will rise somewhat from their current level, at a 25-year low, consistent with a general consensus among bond market analysts.  For future parity bonds in 2005/2006, we are assuming an interest rate of 5.25 percent, or 0.65 percent higher than the rate obtained on our most recent revenue bond sale.  We considered using a lower interest rate, but rejected that as an imprudent risk.  A reduction of 25 basis points on this borrowing cost assumption would allow an RCE rate reduction of $0.10 on the monthly rate.  However, I recommend the Council not lower this assumption, as it could jeopardize either our ability to raise funds for the capital program or potentially our ability to meet debt coverage requirements, if the consensus about rising rates materializes.  The staff in WTD and the Finance & Business Operation Division will work together on future bond issues to acquire the most cost-effective form of debt needed to support the capital program given market conditions at the time of issuance. 

One final note on the capital program -- I am pleased that WTD has received authorization from the Council to extend the Productivity Initiative to WTD’s capital program, as I proposed.  We are now working with Council staff on the accompanying ordinance to establish the Productivity Initiative within the King County Code.  This means we will be able to tailor the concepts and practices of the operating Productivity Initiative to the capital side, as we continue to provide high-quality wastewater treatment and conveyance services to the region.  The Productivity Initiative emphasizes delivering quality capital projects at the lowest project cost.  I believe this initiative will challenge WTD’s employees and the contracting community.  I foresee significant long-term benefit to the ratepayers as a result.

3.
Capacity Charge

The enclosed ordinance also proposes a new sewage treatment capacity charge for 2005.  The capacity charge is a monthly charge levied on new connections to the wastewater system in accordance with KCC 28.84.050 and KCC 28.86.010.  It is set at a level to ensure that new sewer connections, over the long-term, will pay for the costs of the new capacity required to serve them (that is, “growth pays for growth”).  The revenues received from the capacity charge are treated as operating revenues for the purpose of debt service coverage; therefore, the level of the capacity charge indirectly influences the level at which the monthly RCE rate must be set.

In 2003, the Council adopted the 2004 capacity charge of $18.00, an inflationary increase of 2.3 percent over the prior year rate.  The charge incorporated the original 1999 RWSP cost estimates for Brightwater which have increased substantially.  In part, the increase is due to the selection of a site requiring nearly twice the miles of conveyance as was originally envisioned.  Other policy changes made by RWQC and the County Council have also added to the costs, including policies on mitigation aimed at ensuring our facilities are good neighbors.  New programmatic direction to acquire a larger treatment plant site and to establish odor control standards added costs to the project.  In total, these programmatic choices add approximately $200 million to the cost of Brightwater.  I have supported these programmatic choices and want to work with the Council to ensure these commitments are met.  During discussions with the RWQC last year, WTD indicated that the capacity charge would likely need to increase sharply in order to implement the policy of “growth pays for growth.”  At that time, the RWQC was informed that the necessary capacity charge might need to reach $36.60.

In developing my 2005 capacity charge proposal, I considered three options, based upon consultation between WTD and MWPAAC.  The first was to simply increase the current capacity charge of $18 by the standard inflationary assumption, as has been done the past two years, and wait for the VE work to be completed before further adjusting.  The second was to set the capacity charge at $36.50, a figure supported by the current RWSP update information soon to be transmitted to Council and the existing prepayment discount rate policy.  The third was to propose an “intermediate step” capacity charge in 2005 of $28.50, with the expectation that it would rise in 2006 once additional review of factors affecting the final capacity charge level is completed.  

After careful consideration, I have decided to follow MWPAAC’s recommendation and propose a 2005 capacity charge of $28.50.  This “intermediate step” capacity charge reflects high-end assumptions of the success of VE efforts that will take place over the course of this next year, in coordination with RWQC and MWPAAC.  The $28.50 capacity charge also assumes that pending flow re-projections incorporating Infiltration and Inflow (I/I) analyses will support delaying certain conveyance improvements, a possible but uncertain outcome.  All of these changes are at this point uncertain, and it is unlikely that these efforts will be as fully successful as the $28.50 level assumes.  Therefore, I expect the capacity charge will require upward adjustment in 2006.  I believe, however, that it is important to work with RWQC and MWPAAC to fully explore all options to make customer charges as low as possible prior to implementing required increases.  At the same time, the $28.50 represents implementation of the “growth pays for growth” policies contained in the RWSP to which I remain committed.  It also greatly reduces the risk of setting the charge at a level that might not be justified when current efforts to contain costs and refine financing strategies are concluded.

My proposed capacity charge of $28.50 also reflects a proposed change to the discount rate new customers receive for paying off their capacity charge obligation early as a lump sum, rather than over the course of 15 years.  This proposed discount rate change responds to prior policy direction from the County Council and RWQC in Ordinance 14219, adopted October 1, 2001.  I am proposing the current 8 percent rate be changed to 5.5 percent to more realistically reflect the utility’s expected long-term costs of borrowing funds.  The effect of this change is to lower the monthly capacity charge by $1.50.  If the County Council does not concur with this proposed change to the discount rate, the proposed 2005 capacity charge would need to be increased by this amount.
4.
RCE Growth

While the most recent long-term forecast shows continued customer growth and a need for increased treatment capacity, in the short-term, we expect RCE growth to remain relatively flat; and total RCE’s have been reduced slightly from last year’s rate proposal based on actual results from 2003.  Although the economy is now recovering, we are taking a conservative approach in order to protect our credit rating and are projecting no RCE growth in 2004 followed by modest growth of .5 percent in both 2005 and 2006 respectively.  This forecast reflects discussions with our ten largest component sewer agencies, representing approximately 85 percent of the total RCE base.

5.
Operating Expenditures

In 2005, WTD is projecting operating expenditures of $86.9 million, including assumed Productivity Initiative reductions of $1.21 million.  This projection is 2.6 percent above the 2004 adopted budget of $84.6 million and will include higher costs associated with new labor contracts and employee benefits.  My 2005 budget proposal will include the specific line item detail.

For 2006, I am projecting operating expenditures of $91.5 million, which is 5.4 percent above projected 2005 spending levels.  This projection includes additional O&M costs associated with new Denny Way and South Treatment Plant Cogeneration facilities becoming operational in 2005.

I have included an assumed 2006 increase to the Local Hazardous Waste Management Program (LHWMP) fee that would need action by the Board of Health in 2005, increasing WTD’s total contribution from $1.7 million to $2.1 million.  During the Council’s review of the 2004 budget, it was noted that the LHWMP program is spending down its fund balance and would likely seek a fee increase from the Board of Health for 2005.  Subsequently the LHWMP management committee has decided to defer asking for this fee increase until next year, for 2006.  Since this would come in the middle of my proposed two-year rate cycle, we are assuming a midrange fee increase being considered by the LHWMP management committee of 28 percent - or $425,000 in 2006 estimated WTD expenditures.  This assumption equates to approximately a $0.05 increase on the 2006 sewer rate, which would bring the total LHWMP fee impact on the sewer rate to $.18.  Any differences to this estimate can go into my proposed rate stabilization reserve account, which would mitigate future sewer rate increases

6.
Investment Income

While record low interest rates help us when financing debt, it is hurting returns on cash investments.  For that reason we are lowering investment-earning rate projections by a half percent for 2005 and 2006.  Three of the last four months the actual return rate has been less than the 2.5 percent assumed in earlier forecasts.  While in the long-term it can be expected that the interest rate will increase from these historically low levels, we are not assuming interest rates will rise significantly in the near future.  In my 2005 rate proposal the interest rate assumption has been lowered to 2.0 percent resulting in a decrease in investment income of $1.7 million and $2.2 million in 2005 and 2006, respectively.

In Conclusion

We have not raised the sewer rate for three years, at a time when we are implementing the most ambitious capital program since the creation of Metro Water Pollution Control, which is now the King County Wastewater Treatment Division.  In spite of lower than anticipated customer volumes that resulted in less revenue, we have held the line on rates.  This was possible through extraordinary efforts by staff at all levels of WTD to cut costs, increase the capital program accomplishment rate and to take advantage of record low interest rates to manage our debt.  As we continue to meet the needs of the growing population in our service area, it is now critical that we implement a new rate.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  Executive staff is ready to assist you as you deliberate on the 2005 sewer rate and capacity charge.

If you have any questions, please contact Kurt Triplett, Executive Chief of Staff, 

at (206) 296-4046, or Pam Bissonnette, Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 296-6500.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, Office of the King County Executive


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Bob Cowan, Division Director, Finance and Business Operations, DES

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Don Theiler, Division Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP

